Environmental Protection of Foreign Firms in Germany: Does the country of origin matter?

VORKING

by

John P. Weche Gelübcke and Isabella Wedl

University of Lüneburg Working Paper Series in Economics

No. 267

April 2013

www.leuphana.de/institute/ivwl/publikationen/working-papers.html

ISSN 1860 - 5508

Environmental Protection of Foreign Firms in Germany: Does the country of origin matter?*

John P. Weche Gelübcke[†] Isabella Wedl[‡]

April, 2013

Abstract:

Only recently have the aspects of pollution and environmental protection entered into the empirical literature about international firm activities. The present paper is the first firm-level study on the link between foreign ownership and environmental protection in Germany. We find that, ceteris paribus, foreign owned firms in Germany are more likely to invest in environmental protection. They also invest on a larger scale in terms of add-on measures as well as integrated measures. These results are robust against different measures, different time periods, different control groups, and selection issues arising from fractional response data. Once we control for productivity levels, the differences become less straightforward. However, the higher probability of foreign firms' making general as well as integrated environmental protection investments and the tilt of their composition towards integrated measures remain. We cannot find any support for differences among foreign firms by country of origin. This can be interpreted as support for the new institutionalist hypothesis of international convergence of management practices in the field of environmental management due to normative pressure and de facto standards at the global level.

JEL-classification: F21; Q52; Q55; Q56

Keywords: Environmental protection; foreign ownership; country of origin;

multinational enterprises; manufacturing; Germany

^{*} We would like to thank staff of the Research Data Centers Stuttgart and Berlin-Brandenburg for processing the do-files and information on the data used. The data access is described in Zühlke et al. (2004) and all Stata do-files are available from the authors for replication purposes. Furthermore, we would like to thank Joachim Wagner for helpful comments and Ulrich Gromke from the German Federal Environment Agency for additional information.

[†] Institute of Economics, Leuphana University Lüneburg, E-mail: wechegel@uni.leuphana.de, Phone: ++49.4131.677-2310, D-1335 Lüneburg.

[‡] Institute for Environmental Communication (INFU), Leuphana University Lüneburg.

1 Introduction

The environmental consequences of economic globalization have long been debated. But only recently have pollution and environmental protection aspects been the subject of empirical firm-level investigation. By using a new and unique database, the present study provides the first evidence on the link between foreign ownership and spending on environmental protection for the German manufacturing sector.

Traditionally, the issue of cross-border firm activities and environmental pollution has been discussed in the context of developing economies and whether or not multinational enterprises shift production to countries with relatively lower environmental standards (the pollution haven hypothesis). In the context of industrialized economies, environmental regulation can also be an economic policy instrument, but rather for securing competitive advantages for domestic firms than for attracting foreign direct investment (FDI). From a macro-level perspective, there can be assumed to be a nonlinear relation between industrialization and pollution, meaning that higher levels of industrialization imply higher levels of pollution only up to the point at which incomes are high enough to enable environmental awareness and clean technologies (the environmental Kuznets curve hypothesis; for empirical evidence see Grossmann and Krueger (1995)).

Another popular strand of the literature focuses on the impact of environmental regulations on a firm's competitiveness. For example, Porter and van der Linde (1995) argue that environmental regulations and competitiveness do not necessarily pose a trade-off. Instead, an increased green performance can lead to a simultaneous improvement in the economic performance. These hypotheses generally seem to apply to Germany: German society is shaped by a pronounced environmental awareness (BMU (2013)) and German manufacturing in particular should be regarded as a technologically highly sophisticated sector in which technological innovations play an important role. This demonstrates that economic efficiency and pollution abatement are closely interrelated issues.

Foreign owned firms play an important role in the German economy, one of the world's most important FDI inflow destinations (UNCTAD (2012)). In 2008 they generated 27 % of total turnover in the non-financial sector (Nahm (2011)) and are generally much more productive than their German counterparts (e.g., Weche Gelübcke (2013)). Given the sig-

nificant economic weight and relatively larger output of foreign owned firms, do they also spend more on environmental protection? There has not yet been any study on pollution abatement and foreign ownership for Germany, and only a very few empirical studies exist for other countries. We use a new and highly representative database from German official statistics to fill this research gap. We not only account for heterogeneity on the side of the foreign owned firms by considering the country of origin, but also consider different types of environmental protection investments (EPI), namely those for end-of-pipe and integrated measures. Therefore, by considering the aspect of technological progress, we are able to answer questions such as whether technologically advanced foreign firms have to spend less on add-on measures due to their up-to-date technology.

We find foreign firms in Germany to be more likely to invest in environmental protection and to invest on a larger scale. This seems to reflect their advantageous productivity and their costs involved with complying with environmental regulations. Foreign firms also invest more in both add-on and integrated measures, and show a different composition of overall EPI, one tilting towards integrated measures, which lends support to the assumption that foreign firms have "mainstreamed" their EPI into their general investment to a greater extent (Kaiser and Schulze (2003) with reference to Low (1992)). We also find that the export activity of German firms does not explain this difference through the need to comply with higher environmental standards abroad. This underlines that Germany already has very high environmental standards. Once we control for productivity levels, the differences become less straightforward but, nevertheless, there is still a higher probability of foreign firms' making general as well as integrated environmental protection investments, and their tilt in composition towards integrated measures also remains. If we look at foreign firms by country of origin, we do not find significant differences in their investment behavior, and therefore we reject hypotheses stating that EPI echoes cultural or institutional differences.

Given an inevitable future increase in the importance of environmental protection and the virtual necessity of finding complementary solutions to combine economic and green performance, our analysis offers initial micro-evidence for Germany and also an inspiration for more empirical research on environmental protection efforts and economic globalization at the firm-level. The paper is structured as follows: Section 2 discusses theoretical considerations on corporate ownership and environmental protection, Section 3 reviews the previous empirical evidence, and Section 4 presents our empirical results. Section 5 concludes.

2 Ownership and environmental performance

Foreign owned firms generally outperform their domestically owned counterparts in many respects. For instance, foreign firms enjoy superior productivity levels, pay higher average wages, are larger in terms of employees, and use more capital intensive production methods. For an overview of the literature, see Bellak (2004). This would be no surprise in the context of a developing economy, but this is also true for the German economy. For example, Weche Gelübcke (2013) finds foreign controlled enterprises in German manufacturing to be on average and *ceteris paribus* more productive by more than 14,000 EUR in terms of labor productivity, to spend around 900 EUR more for Research and Development (R&D), both per year and per employee, and to be almost 60% larger. Due to this general superiority, foreign owned firms generated more than 25% of the total turnover in the German non-financial sector, although they amount to only about 1% of the absolute number of firms (Nahm (2011)). Given the significant economic weight of foreign owned firms, do they also spend more for environmental protection?

Since foreign firms are generally more productive, they produce more efficiently. The two concepts, efficiency and environmental friendliness, overlap and are both strongly related to technological progress. New production technologies generally help save both costs and resources through an improved efficiency. The concept of eco-efficiency essentially builds upon this alignment of economic and ecological performance by "creating more value with fewer environmental resources resulting in less environmental impact" (Guenster and Bauer (2011)). However, this does not hold true for end-of-pipe treatment technologies, since they are unable to improve resource management (e.g., Hellweg et al. (2008)). It is therefore hard to say whether the motivation behind general EPI is to protect the environment or to save costs. However, the consequences are the same and one may argue that the motivation is irrelevant in this context, but it should be kept in mind when interpreting EPI data.

Theoretical considerations regarding the differences in EPI between foreign and domestic firms include the following:

1. Internationalization and production standards

Firms based in developed economies such as OECD countries generally have advanced production technologies and sophisticated environmental management systems as compared to firms based in developing countries. The reasons for this are, among others, different consumer preferences, and the stricter regulations in the area of environmental protection. If those firms now produce in developing economies, it can be argued that they keep their production standards as they export their products to serve their home country market or other markets with comparable standards (Cole et al. (2008) and Kaiser and Schulze (2003) with reference to Wheeler and Martin (1992)).

There has been a lot of discussion going on in this context. Contrary to the assumption above that foreign firms keep their standards of production, less stringent regulation could be as well (at least partially) the initial reason for these companies' FDI. Thereby, countries could start a "race to the bottom" in terms of environmental protection regulations in order to attract FDI (the "pollution haven hypothesis") (e.g., Wheeler (2001)). On the other hand, the presence of foreign companies with higher production standards could also lead to an overall improvement of environmental protection through positive spillover effects for indigenous competitors (the "pollution halo hypothesis") (e.g., Zarsky (1999)). For instance, multinationals increasingly use codes of conduct in order to make their suppliers in host countries comply with certain (international) environmental and social standards, thus helping raise the level of standards in those countries.

However, these considerations are not applicable to Germany since it is not a developing country in the usual sense. Because of its relatively heavy environmental protection regulation, it is unlikely to be the case that foreign firms in Germany are less efficient or environmentally friendly, as only those will start a business in the German market who are generally able to cope with their domestic competitors. The advantageous economic performance, outlined above, lends support to this assumption.

2. Heterogeneous productivity levels

It can rather be presumed that analyses of EPI differentials mirror results from internationalization and productivity, at least in the case of investments for integrated measures. Recent studies on heterogeneous firms and international trade find a clear hierarchical order of productivity levels according to the firm's internationalization stage. These levels are mainly to be traced back to the particular costs of the cross-border activities: more productive firms can bear the additional costs of exporting and serving foreign markets through this channel. The even more productive firms can bear the risk and costs of establishing affiliates abroad and engaging in FDI (Melitz (2003); Helpman et al. (2004)). The link between production technology and productivity in manufacturing should be largely straightforward: the more productive a firm is, the more advanced the technology it uses. Therefore, they also have to invest more in up-to-date technology and efficiency, which is regarded as environmental protection (see above). Consequently, the share of investments for integrated measures should be higher in more internationalized firms.

On the other hand, it is also true that these firms presumably have to invest less in add-on environmental protection in order to comply with the regulations in place, and hence arises the question of whether firms would have to spend more on EPI if they are already using up-to-date technology or if they intervene *ex post* in their production process to enhance its green performance.

3. Reputation and "green consumerism"

Turning to the demand side, another point is that foreign firms and multinationals may face more pressure from consumers and other stakeholders to retain a "clean" image. Reputational risk management is generally found to be the most important driving force of voluntary Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) activities, which include environmental management efforts (Lim and Tsutsui (2005)). Kytle and Ruggie (2005) find multinationals particularly vulnerable to the reputational risks arising from criticism by actors in civil society with regard to environmental and social issues. Environmental responsibility is therefore crucial in order to maintain the societal "license-to-operate" (Bansal (2005)). This pressure may be even more pronounced for foreign multinationals, for example, through a media bias as in the case of downsizing: Friebel and Heinz (2012) find a much more intensive consideration

of downsizing in German newspapers if the owner is situated abroad. Such a media bias could foster efforts to communicate a "clean" image. Furthermore, German consumers are extraordinarily aware of environmental issues (BMU (2013)), which could create additional turnover incentives for companies to provide a green image, independent of the ownership type. This is often referred to as "green consumerism".

4. German environmental regulation

Germany is a relatively highly regulated country when it comes to environmental protection.¹ Therefore, it is probable that most of the EPI are spent in order to comply with the legal framework, and simply reflect the costs of such requirements. If this is the case, the essential question is who is able to meet the guidelines at minimal costs, but it seems also likely that EPI do not differ.

However, Germany's strict regulation does not exclude possible differences in EPI among firms: looking at the mix of policy instruments for environmental protection used in Germany, one can observe, in recent years, a development from a prevalence of command and control regulation towards a wider use of "new" environmental policy instruments (NEPIs), especially voluntary agreements and informational devices, such as eco-labels and eco-audits, as well as some market-based instruments, such as eco-taxes and tradable permits (Wurzel et al. (2003)). These NEPIs allow for greater flexibility in environmental efforts on the firm side, and therefore might trigger differences in EPI spending. Furthermore, more and more companies take voluntary measures (private regulation) in the context of CSR and corporate sustainability management. A recent study by AmCham and McKinsey (2011) finds that 70% of the companies surveyed have a sustainability strategy and sustainability targets, which they monitor regularly, going beyond legal compliance. Despite this shift towards NEPIs and private regulation, which follows a general international trend, traditional regulatory instruments remain important in German environmental policy and serve to level the playing field.

¹ In its *Environmental Country Reviews*, the OECD puts Germany in a strong position when compared internationally: it is considered to have "an ambitious environmental policy framework", "rigorous implementation of environmental policies", and to be a "leader in climate policy" (OECD (2012)). Klassen and Angell (1998) even described German environmental legislation as "considered to be the most stringent in the world".

5. Country of origin effects versus international isomorphism

Despite the fact that there surely has been a lot of convergence in international management systems, firms could still have significant imprints from their specific home country (Ferner (1997)). From a new-institutionalism perspective, the question arises whether international isomorphism is responsible for a convergence of EPI and environmental management as part of the global standardization of management practices (Tempel and Walgenbach (2007)). In our case, this view could be supported by the fact that an array of global governance standards and initiatives has emerged during the last decade, which put normative pressure on multinationals to implement environmental management systems and other corporate sustainability measures (e.g., ISO 14001 and the Global Reporting Initiative). Mimetic isomorphism, i.e., the imitation of other organizations in the field, is considered another reason for the alignment of multinationals' management systems. For example, in a KPMG survey on Corporate Sustainability Reporting (2011), it is stated that "where CR [Corporate Responsibility reporting was once merely considered an 'optional but nice' activity, it now seems to have become virtually mandatory for most multinational companies." Foreign owned firms then would be more likely to have an environmental management system due to their higher level of internationalization.

In contrast, the national business systems approach emphasizes the persistence of national differences, highlighting "how business continues to be influenced by the national institutional frameworks in which it is embedded" (Tempel and Walgenbach (2007): 2). This approach would on the one hand support the assumption that foreign firms' spending on EPI in Germany should not differ from domestic ones, as they are both exposed to the same national institutional environment and MNCs are likely to adopt local practices and become isomorphic to the local institutional context (Kostova and Roth (2002)). On the other hand, when taking into account the influence of a multinational's home country on its corporate culture, the same approach could suggest that this firm has (institutional and cultural) characteristics of its country of origin which affect its environmental management approach (Matten and Moon (2008); Caprar and Neville (2012)). These moderating effects are also discussed in the literature on human resource management as "nationality effects" (Ferner and Quintanilla (1998)). For instance, compared to Germany as a coordinated market economy, the U.S. is considered to be a liberal market economy linked to a voluntary and

pro-active approach of companies to corporate sustainability (Matten and Moon (2008)). Its environmental policy relies heavily on command and control instruments, which would rather foster end-of-pipe solutions, and NEPIs are less used, although there has been a recent emphasis of voluntary initiatives (OECD (2006)). Another cultural factor that could influence environmental management decisions and EPI is the tendency for a short-term orientation towards shareholder value in the U.S. (Ferner and Quintanilla (1998); Christie et al. (2003); Hofstede (1980)), which would rather hinder EPI. In contrast, Scandinavian countries such as Denmark and Sweden have taken a rather progressive approach to environmental protection and corporate sustainability, for example, mandating companies by law to regularly report on their environmental and social performance (UNEP et al. (2010)). From a firm-level view, MNCs will tend to "leverage practices on a worldwide basis" (Kostova and Roth (2002)), consequently, it is worth examining whether there can be found any "nationality effects" in the context of the EPI spending of foreign firms in Germany.

3 Previous empirical evidence

Microeconometric studies of environmental performance and international firm activities are rare (see Table 1). This is especially true for the link between nationality of ownership and environmental performance. In the context of a developing economy, Cole et al. (2008) find no overall effect of foreign ownership on the energy use of Ghanaian manufacturing firms (1991–1997), only the electricity consumption increases. They also look at the impact of Chief Executive Officer (CEO) training and experience abroad and find a positive relation with overall energy use. They conclude that "foreign ownership and foreign training have clear environmental implications" (ibid: 540) as the authors regard electricity to be the most environmentally friendly energy form available. Eskeland and Harrison (2003) also find foreign ownership associated with lower levels of energy use in Côte d'Ivoire (1977–1987), Mexico (1984–1990), and Venezuela (1983–1988). Albornoz et al. (2009) consider the implementation of environmental management systems in manufacturing firms in Argentina (1998) and find foreign firms to be more likely to implement such systems and to implement a greater range of system types. Chudnovsky and Pupato (2005) also find that foreign owned manufacturing firms in Argentina (1998–2001) are more prone to undertake environmental

management activities but that foreign ownership decreases the quality of such management activities. Kaiser and Schulze (2003) analyze Indonesian data (1994–1996) in which only about 15% of the firms reported environmental expenses at all. Specifically their main variable of interest is total environmental expenses, excluding technology investments. As for their result, foreign firms in Indonesia do not appear to spend more or less than domestic firms, but once they decided to do so, they spend significantly more. Earnhart and Lízal (2006) find no effect of foreign ownership in the Czech Republic (1993–1998) and Aden et al. (1999) even find foreign ownership associated with lower levels of pollution abatement spending than domestically owned firms in Korea.

For European countries there is evidence for the UK and Ireland. Collins and Harris (2002 and 2005) use data for the UK metal manufacturing and chemical plants (both 1991–1994). For the metal manufacturing they find a higher probability of pollution abatement spending for firms from Australia, New Zealand, South Africa, and Canada. EU firms spend a higher amount if they spend, but only in terms of post-production measures and "payments to others," in terms of integrated measures they spend less. U.S. firms are more likely to spend for post-production reduction but less likely in all other categories. In the case of chemical plants, U.S. and Asian firms are not more likely to have post-production pollution abatement expenditures but the former spend more often in all other categories and the latter do so in the category "payments to others." EU plants do so as well but do not show a very different pattern than UK plants otherwise. Moreover, Collins and Harris (2005) find more efficient firms to generally spend less on pollution abatement.

Haller and Murphy (2012) as well as Batrakova and Davies (2012) are two recent studies that both use Irish data. While the former explicitly focus on foreign ownership, the latter emphasize environmental links with export activity, foreign ownership just poses an exogenous variable in their estimated model (1991–2007). However, foreign ownership is negatively related to firms' energy consumption in lower quantiles but positively when energy intensity rises. Haller and Murphy (2012) look at non-capital environmental expenditures and capital investment for pollution control (2006 and 2007). In their sample, 25% have current environmental expenditures and only 5% report capital investments in pollution control. Results show that foreign firms, once they have environmental expenditures, do that on a greater

scale. Overall the authors conclude that "firms for whom environmental concerns are most costly in terms of production do most to address them" (ibid: 279).

There exists only one microeconometric study by Heinbach and Krumm (2009) dealing with environmental spending for Germany and it is restricted to data only for the federal state of *Baden-Württemberg* and there is no information about international firm activities or corporate ownership patterns used in this study. The authors find no employment effects due to environmental protection investments and no crowding-out of other investment activities.

All in all, it is apparent that the existing studies use very different variables to measure environmental performance, which makes a comparison rather difficult. Furthermore, not one single study exists for Germany, and there are only very few for industrialized countries although this group is the major polluter.

[Table 1 about here]

4 Data and variables

The database used involves three data sources. The first source is the monthly and annual reports administered by the German statistical offices from establishments from the manufacturing, mining, and quarrying sectors. The information is aggregated at the enterprise level and is available in the form of annual results for all German firms which employ at least 20 persons and operate in the sectors mentioned. For more information, see Konold (2007). This data is of particularly high quality because firms in Germany are legally required to respond to these surveys.

A second source of information is the enterprise group database created by the German Federal Statistical Office to comply with EU regulation (EC) 716/2007. Since 2007, the European Union legislation has demanded harmonized statistics on foreign controlled enterprises in each member state (e.g., Vergina and Grell (2009)). A foreign controlled enterprise is there defined as an enterprise of which more than 50% is owned by a legal or natural person situated abroad. Considered are capital shares as well as voting rights and other forms

² The terms foreign controlled, foreign owned, and foreign are used interchangeably in this text.

of control, such as indirect or effective minority control (Eurostat (2012)).³ Furthermore, detailed information about the ultimate owner is provided, such as the type and country. In order to be able to provide the Foreign Affiliates Statistics (FATS) for Germany, the institutions in charge had to purchase information on ownership structures from the commercial data vendor Bureau van Dijk and to integrate this into the national business register (*Unternehmensregister*). Therefore, industry and topic specific surveys have recently become available for analyses related to foreign ownership. For a detailed description of this new database, see Weche Gelübcke (2011).

A third source is the survey of environmental protection investments which is also conducted by the German Federal Statistical Office and the statistical offices of the German federal states. This survey covers all firms which reported environmental protection investments (EPI) in the general investment survey (Statistisches Bundesamt (2012)), and therefore covers all German manufacturing firms with a threshold of 20 employees. EPI include those investments which aim exclusively or predominantly at protecting the environment from a harmful impact of production. This includes production related measures such as the purchase of fixed assets to reduce pollution during the production process, as well as product related measures for the production of goods whose application or consumption reduces pollution.

Within the category of production related EPI, end-of-pipe or add-on measures can be differentiated from integrated measures. End-of-pipe measures are normally equipment which is physically separate from the other production facilities and can therefore be identified relatively easily. Add-on technologies are, for example, facilities for waste incineration or exhaust air filtration, sewage treatment plants, and noise barriers (Statistisches Bundesamt (2011a)). Integrated measures are more difficult to identify since they do not necessarily have to be technological elements. Integrated measures make the process of production generally more efficient in terms of a lower level of pollution. They can therefore be technological elements (heat exchanger, absorbing filter, recirculation of cooling water), or it may be impossible to distinguish a specific component (changes to the use of environmental friendly raw and

 $^{^3}$ Indirect control refers to the fact that enterprise A is controlled by enterprise B and both are domestic companies but enterprise B is, in turn, controlled by an entity abroad. Then, enterprise A will also be foreign controlled. Effective minority control is when several minority owners with shares adding up to more than 50% act in concert.

auxiliary materials, changes in the forming process, changes in the structure of the combustion chambers). In the latter case, firms are only obliged to report the environmentally relevant part of the costs, i.e., the difference between the actual investment and a comparable investment without this environmentally relevant factor (Statistisches Bundesamt (2011a)).

Although the institutions in charge make an effort to facilitate the classification of addon and integrated investments, for example by providing the firm a graphically appealing
checklist for the classification of investments (ibid.: 87), the separation is not always straightforward and in some cases firms are allowed to report estimates of their investments (ibid.:
79). In the area of climate protection, for example, there does not even exist any such
differentiation. Nevertheless, integrated measures play an important role in today's environmental protection, and their importance is increasing due to political support for a change
from command and control policy instruments towards a wider use of NEPIs and overall
technological change (Grundmann and Becker (2004)).⁴

The interpretation of EPI as a measure of green performance is not without shortcomings. First of all, cross-sectional data on investments may generally be highly period-specific and should not be confused with running expenses.⁵ Moreover, it is unclear whether a firm with high EPI has had much catching up to do, or already has high environmental standards which make additional improvements extraordinarily expensive (Statistisches Bundesamt (2011b)).

In our data, information on EPI is available for seven areas of environmental protection⁶ and was merged within the AFiD-Project (Official Firm Data for Germany; Malchin and Voshage (2009)) for the years 2007 and 2008.⁷ For this analysis, observations were restricted to enterprises from the manufacturing sector in accordance with the NACE classification. The final analytical samples cover 38,314 (2007) and 38,867 (2008) enterprises of which, in both years, almost 11% reported EPI but only around 3% invested in integrated measures

⁴ The (re)inclusion of integrated investments in the survey questionnaire in 2003 was also supported by the Association of German Engineers (Grundmann and Becker (2004)).

⁵ A survey of the running expenses for environmental protection exists for Germany but the micro-data is not available to researchers.

⁶ In particular, these are waste management, water protection, noise abatement, prevention of air pollution, nature protection and landscape preservation, soil rehabilitation, and climate protection.

⁷ As already mentioned, information on ownership patterns have only been available since 2007. In 2008, the industry classification was changed and the two years are therefore not perfectly comparable. Instead of using data for only one year, we analyze both periods separately for the sake of robustness. All computations were programmed in Stata 12 and carried out within the Research Data Center of the statistical office Berlin-Brandenburg for confidentiality reasons.

(see Table 2 for descriptive statistics). On average, firms invested only 12 EUR (16 EUR) per capita in environmental protection in 2007 (2008) which is a tiny share of less than 2% in overall investments.

[Table 2 about here]

5 Results

5.1 Unconditional evidence

Theoretical considerations, discussed in Section 2, lead to a set of assumptions regarding firm investment behavior for environmental protection. These hypotheses can now be tested with the data at hand. Since we are interested in differences between foreign and German firms, we compare the mean values of the EPI for the group of foreign controlled firms with those of the domestically owned control groups. The first reference group consists of enterprises which are dependent affiliates, owned by a group head just as the group of foreign owned enterprises. Therefore, both types of firms gain from company network effects such as technology and know-how transfers and are comparable in this respect. The second comparison group is restricted to only those domestically owned affiliates that generate a share of their turnover abroad and are hence exporters. The underlying idea is that differences in EPI spending, and in particular differences in EPI for add-on and integrated measures, may be due to access to foreign markets. If a firm has spread its activities across national borders, the assumption that this firm enjoys easier and faster access to up-to-date and cleaner technologies is a probable one. If foreign firms hence report higher EPI figures than their domestically owned counterparts, this could be due to the fact that these firms are organized internationally and have different sourcing patterns (Kaiser and Schulze (2003)). If those firms are now compared to only domestically owned firms that can be also labelled international, differences could decline or even disappear.⁸

Table 3 shows EPI means by enterprise group. Within the group of foreign enterprises in Germany, around 22% invested in environmental protection, which is twice as much as

⁸ Unfortunately, there is no information on the multinational status in the data. Therefore we are not able to look at differences between domestic multinationals and foreign multinationals or domestic non-multinationals.

within the group of domestically owned firms and also clearly more than among German exporters (13%). The same picture emerges when looking at EPI for integrated measures: there are only 4% of indigenous affiliates, 4% and 5% of indigenous exporters, and 9% of foreign owned firms reporting integrated EPI. Also, the share of integrated EPI within overall EPI is the highest for foreign firms (5%). This first impression of the data shows exactly the hierarchical order suggested by the literature on heterogeneous firms and internationalization discussed in Section 2: foreign firms are the most productive, which means that they have more output and apply more up-to-date technology and hence spend more on overall and integrated EPI. German exporters are less productive but still more productive than non-exporting firms, and hence have a place in the middle also in terms of EPI. However, the group of only exporters does not differ much from the first comparison group of German affiliates here, as the former is part of the latter.

We get a similar picture when we look at the magnitude of EPI. Foreign owned firms spent on average 26 EUR per capita in 2007 and 35 EUR per capita in 2008, and both groups of domestically owned firms about one-half. A similar order is prevalent in terms of the EPI share in general investment and end-of-pipe EPI. When looking at the amount of EPI spent, the reported figures differ much more across the two samples for 2007 and 2008 what seems plausible for investment data.

In order to assess whether the differences are not only of economic relevance in terms of magnitude but also statistically significant, we applied the t-test for each of the two groups with unequal variances. The results in Table 4 show that almost all the differences are highly statistically significant at common significance levels.

So far, we have considered only mean values, but differences in mean values do not necessarily imply differences along the entire distribution of firms. To account for differences along the distribution, the non-parametric Kolmogorov–Smirnov test evaluates whether all moments of the two cumulative distribution functions of a variable are statistically different from each other and whether one distribution dominates the other according to the concept of first-order stochastic dominance (see Conover (1999): 456ff.). None of the results in Table 4 gives rise to concerns about the validity of differences along distributions.

[Table 3 about here]

[Table 4 about here]

The population of foreign firms should not be treated as a homogeneous group. Foreign owned firms differ from each other in many respects. An important characteristic is where a certain affiliate is controlled from, in other words, the nationality of the firm. A separate analysis of EPI by country of origin can offer interesting insights, for example, because environmental protection in general is closely related to concepts of corporate culture and institutional backgrounds which, in turn, are likely to differ across countries (cf. Section 2). Studies of foreign owned firms very often neglect to consider this group's heterogeneity, due to the limited size of the datasets. We are able to build several subcategories of foreign firms: two for firms whose group head is located in an extra-European country, namely *U.S.* and *Other*, and three inner-European, namely *South Europe*, *Scandinavia*, and *Rest of Europe*.

Table 5 shows that 24% of U.S. firms invested in environmental protection, compared to 20%–22% and 21%–22% of Scandinavian and other European firms. These numbers are fairly stable across the two samples for 2007 and 2008 and fit the picture created by the comparison of all foreign firms with domestically owned firms in the sense that EPI levels seem to mirror productivity and pollution levels: U.S. firms show relatively much general and integrated EPI activity (11%) and also push the productivity premium among foreign firms in Germany (Weche Gelübcke (2013)). However, the differences are not large and in the group of other extra-European firms, there were 26% investing in environmental protection in 2007. Among firms from Southern Europe, only 14%–16% reported overall EPI. Together with other extra-European firms, they spent only 3/4 EUR per capita on integrated measures.

All in all, there appear to be no other clear-cut differences in Table 5 and the reported numbers can differ greatly between the 2007 and 2008 samples. For example, Scandinavian firms invested on average 15 EUR per capita in environmental protection in 2007 and 44 EUR per capita in 2008, an increase by almost 200%. This reflects the limitation of the investment data in which expenses are not incurred steadily over time, and the smaller the sample, the larger the fluctuation. The statistical significance of the differences can be seen in Table 6. It becomes obvious that almost no difference is statistically significant at the conventional levels, not even the overall EPI of the U.S. firms.

⁹ For a list of the particular countries covered by these categories, see Table 5. We had to consider both theoretical considerations as well as the availability of data for these categories since the confidentiality of our micro-data does not allow investigating EPI by every single country due to the small numbers of observations.

[Table 5 about here]

[Table 6 about here]

5.2 Conditional evidence

Although an unconditional perspective is interesting in itself and may be crucial for policy decisions, the conditional perspective is more interesting from a researcher's point of view. What if the higher EPI figures of foreign firms, found in the unconditional mean comparison, can be exclusively traced back to the fact that those firms operate in particular industries where EPI are generally above average due to higher pollution levels? Foreign owned firms would still invest more on average but their foreignness would not be the reason for this. In the following step, we run regression analyses and control for industry effects via 2-digit industry dummies (Model 1) and firm size, measured as the number of employees and the number of employees squared to account for non-linearity (Model 2). Larger firms are on average more productive due to the realization of scale effects and because they operate with more modern technology since they can afford to make larger investments. Hence, we expect the link between firm size and EPI to be positive. The correlation with add-on EPI is less clear since, on the one hand, smaller firms have to compensate for older technology through add-on investments (positive link), but, on the other hand, are also expected to have a disproportionately lower productivity which may translate into a disproportionately lower per capita pollution (negative link).¹⁰ In the theory section, we have demonstrated, in addition to our unconditional results, that differences in EPI can probably be traced back to differences in productivity levels. Consequently, we include each firm's labor productivity in our model (Model 3) and expect it to be positively correlated with EPI and particularly with overall and integrated EPI.

Table 7 gives the regression estimates for all models and both comparison groups. All coefficients are slightly smaller in the Model 2 estimates than for Model 1, which suggests an overall positive correlation of firm size with EPI.¹¹

¹⁰ Our models do not claim to be explanatory models since they offer a fairly tentative modeling of EPI decisions. The so-called premium regressions are rather supposed to uncover statistically significant differences between enterprise groups, accounting for major determinants.

¹¹ The coefficients for the firm size covariates are indeed positive and statistically significant.

To start with the Model 2 Probit estimates of the probability of reporting any EPI, in 2007 and 2008, foreign firms were more likely to invest, on average and ceteris paribus, by five and six percentage points (Model 2). This is a large difference if we consider that the overall EPI rate is only 11% (Table 2). Moreover, the restriction of the comparison group to only exporters does not seem to change this result. The probability of investing in integrated measures is also higher for foreign affiliates, by about three percentage points on average. These results are highly statistically significant at the 1% level. Considering the amount spent for environmental protection, a similar pattern appears in the Model 2 estimates: foreign owned firms invest significantly more (by 18 EUR per capita in 2008), irrespective of the export behavior of German affiliates. Only the share of EPI in general investments is not significantly different from German exporters in 2008. Foreign owned firms also invest more in end-of-pipe (by 4 EUR in 2007 and 9 EUR in 2008) as well as integrated EPI (by between 2 and 3 EUR). Again it has to be noted that these differences, although small in absolute terms, are large from a relative point of view.

Summing up the results for the Model 2 estimates, foreign firms spend on average more for environmental protection, regardless of industry and size effects. Furthermore, export activity seem not to have an important impact on the investment behavior, which underlines the fact that the German market has relatively high environmental standards and firms producing in Germany do not need to comply with even higher standards in export markets abroad.

If we consider the productivity levels in Model 3, we can observe the expected positive link with EPI. The coefficients and marginal effects for the productivity covariates from Model 3 estimates are given in Table 8. As expected, most coefficients have a positive sign and are statistically significant. The only independent variable for which this is not the case is end-of-pipe EPI, thereby confirming that a higher productivity goes hand in hand with a shift towards integrated EPI.

Turning to Model 3 results for the foreign ownership dummy in Table 7, there is still a higher probability for foreign firms to invest in EPI, but the difference in terms of the amount spent decreases and becomes even insignificant in the 2007 sample. This pattern

The reported numbers are marginal effects at the sample mean. Since different samples have different means, the comparability of the two values is limited.

can probably be observed for EPI shares in overall investment although it is less clear-cut. Regarding integrated EPI, the probability also does not seem to change markedly, and the differences shrink and turn insignificant in 2008 when domestically owned exporters serve as the reference group. Interestingly, in the 2007 sample, foreign firms invest less in integrated measures by almost 3 EUR per capita once we hold productivity levels constant. However, the share of integrated EPI in overall EPI remains higher for foreign owned affiliates.

The results from Model 3 estimates show that, once firms' productivity levels have been controlled for, the superior EPI of foreign owned firms appears to be much less straightforward and depend highly on the period under consideration. Nevertheless, the fact that foreign firms are more likely to spend on overall and integrated EPI and have a composition tilted towards integrated measures does not seem to be affected by heterogeneous productivity levels.¹³ This confirms Bansal's (2005) findings that the level of a firm's international experience is positively linked to corporate sustainability performance.

[Table 7 about here]

[Table 8 about here]

Regression estimates of EPI by country of origin are given in Table 9. All coefficients and marginal effects are relative to the category *Rest of Europe*. What is apparent at first sight is that the statistical significance levels are much lower than in the former regressions and most coefficients are not statistically significant at any common level. Those coefficients which are statistically significant seem to represent special cases since they arise only in one of the two periods considered. For example, Scandinavian firms invested significantly less in overall environmental protection, by 12 EUR per capita in 2007, than the rest of Europe (Southern Europe excluded). In 2008, the coefficient is positive and statistically highly insignificant. The same applies to Southern European firms but in a reversed order. The estimates therefore correspond to results from the unconditional mean comparisons and highlight that there do not seem to be any structural differences within the group of foreign controlled firms according to their country of origin. The only exception is found for the

¹³ Unfortunately we are not able to appropriately control for total factor productivity (TFP). Instead, our productivity measure is labor productivity, and we therefore do not consider capital intensities, which are certainly of great interest in the context of technology investments.

EPI probability of Southern European firms, which is significantly lower, by seven and six percentage points in both years, than the rest of Europe (Scandinavia excluded).

These results reject the assumption that foreign controlled firms would show the effects of a "national business systems" influence of their home countries on their approach to EPI. Scandinavian companies, for instance, who, according to that hypothesis, would have been likely to invest more, in fact show adverse behavior. It is not clear, though, whether the potential effects are curbed due to the limited period of our data, and may show up in a longitudinal study. However, the findings can be interpreted in a way that supports the new institutionalist hypothesis of an international convergence of management practices in the field of environmental management due to normative pressure and de facto standards at the global level.

[Table 9 about here]

5.3 Robustness: Selection issues

We have seen in Table 2 that only 11% of all firms in our sample carried out EPI. This is a relatively small proportion, and the vast majority in our sample reported zero investments. This is even more desperate in the case of integrated EPI, where more than 96% of our observations reported zero investment. If now the amount spent is estimated, as we did for example in Table 7, the results may suffer a selection problem because we do not consider the initial likelihood of each firm to invest (Heckman (1979)).

Samples with a disproportionate number of observations with zero values are often treated as censored data, because, for example in our case, the potential magnitude of investments of non-investing firms if they would invest, is unknown. Many studies account for this feature by using appropriate methodologies such as the Heckman selection model and estimate both the probability of investing and the amount spent jointly in a two-step procedure. Although the consideration of this special data feature would be suitable, these procedures necessarily assume an independence of the decision to invest from the decision on how much to invest and this seems most unlikely in the context at hand: EPI do not necessarily reflect cases of voluntary expenses in which, for instance, one department brings up the idea to spend money on environmental protection and another department decides on how much it should

be. Rather, EPI mostly represents the costs of environmental regulations and so should be regarded as highly output-dependent. The major decision seems to be whether a firm wants to comply with a specific regulation or not, and once this decision is made, the amount to spend is basically determined by the firm's output-level.

Therefore, we apply a generalized linear model (GLM) with a logit-link function to account for the fractional response of our independent variables without assuming the independence of the two decisions as discussed above – see Ramalho et al. (2011) and Wagner (2001) for a similar case. The estimated model demands the values of the independent variable to be bounded between zero and one and uses a maximum likelihood estimator. The results for the two variables with appropriate features, namely the share of EPI in general investments and the share of integrated EPI, are given in Table 10.

The results support our results from Table 7 in terms of sign and statistical significance. The coefficients of the GLM estimations cannot be interpreted straightforwardly, and therefore we also provide simulations of hypothetical enterprises in Table 10. For these simulations, all variables, except the foreign ownership dummy (fo), are fixed at their means. This allows predicting specific EPI intensities for hypothetical individual cases (in percentages) and shows the difference between hypothetical average foreign and domestically owned firms. These differences are comparable to those estimated in Table 7, although slightly smaller.

[Table 10 about here]

6 Conclusion

The environmental consequences of economic globalization and global trade have long been debated. But only recently have the aspects of pollution and environmental protection been the subject of empirical investigation of the international activities of firms. The present study is the first firm-level investigation of a link between foreign ownership and environmental protection in Germany.

We investigated not only different types of environmental protection investment (endof-pipe and integrated), we were also able to split the sample of foreign owned firms into subcategories by country of origin and could therefore test hypotheses related to technology sophistication, voluntary expenses, and differences in management culture. We were also able to consider the ownership and exporter status in the control group of domestically owned firms and to draw conclusions about the role of export activity in Germany for environmental protection investments.

We used a highly representative new micro-level database that covers all enterprises in the German manufacturing sector with at least twenty employees. We found that foreign owned firms in Germany are, ceteris paribus, generally more likely to invest in environmental protection. They also invest on a larger scale in terms of add-on as well as integrated measures. These results are robust across different measures of EPI, different time periods, and against different control groups of German firms and selection issues arising from the fractional response data. The results mirror the productivity advantages of foreign firms in Germany and simultaneously demonstrate that export activities do not seem to play a major role in superior environmental protection investments. This latter underlines the fact that Germany has relatively high environmental standards and exporting firms do not need to comply with even higher standards in foreign markets. Once we control for individual productivity levels, the differences in investment intensity become less straightforward, and depend on the period considered. In fact, foreign firms can also spend significantly less than German firms on EPI. However, foreign firms' higher probability of making general as well as integrated EPI, and their composition's tilting towards integrated measures, appear to be independent of any heterogeneity in productivity levels. This supports Bansal's (2005) findings that the level of a firm's international experience is positively linked to corporate sustainability performance.

Temporary differences between different subgroups of foreign firms by country of origin seem to be prevalent only due to the character of the investment data used, and are not persistent. Hence, we cannot find any support for differences in environmental protection by country of origin. Their expenses seem to reflect merely the minimal costs of complying with the environmental regulations. These findings can also be interpreted in a way that supports the new institutionalist hypothesis of an international convergence of management practices in the field of environmental management due to normative pressure and de facto standards at the global level.

Despite the shortcomings that the investment data may be period specific and the running expenses for environmental protection are not included in our data, our study offers some initial insights into the link between environmental protection and international firm activities in Germany, a topic that is attracting increasingly attention both in the public debate and in academia.

References

- ADEN, Jean, Ahn Kyu-hong, and Michael T. Rock (1999): What is Driving the Pollution Abatement Expenditure Behavior of Manufacturing Plants in Korea?, World Development, 27(7), 1203–1214.
- Albornoz, Facundo, Metthew A. Cole, Robert J. R. Elliott, and Marco G. Ercolani (2009): In Search of Environmental Spillovers, *The World Economy*, 32(1), 136–163.
- [AMCHAM] American Chamber of Commerce Germany and McKinsey (2011): Sustainability Survey 2011, http://www.amcham.de/fileadmin/user_upload/Presse/2011/110608_ Sustainability_Survey_slides_Final.pdf.
- BATRAKOVA, Svetlana and Ronald B. Davies (2012): Is there an environmental benefit to being an exporter? Evidence from firm-level data, *Review of World Economics*, 148(3), 449–474.
- Bansal, Pratima (2005): Evolving Sustainably: A Longitudinal Study of Corporate Sustainable Development, *Strategic Management Journal*, 26(3), 197–218.
- [BMU] Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und Reaktorsicherheit [German Federal Ministry for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Nuclear Safety] (2013): Umweltbewusstsein in Deutschland 2012 Ergebnisse einer representativen Bevölkerungsumfrage, Berlin.
- CAPRAR, Dan and Benjamin Neville (2012): 'Norming' and 'Conforming': Integrating Cultural and Institutional Explanations for Sustainability Adoption in Business, *Journal of Business Ethics*, 110(2), 231–245.
- CHRISTIE, P. Maria Joseph, Ik-Whan Kwon, Philipp Stoeberl, and Raymond Baumhart (2003): A Cross-Cultural Comparison of Ethical Attitudes of Business Managers: India, Korea and the United States, *Journal of Business Ethics*, 46(3), 263–287.
- Chudnovsky, Daniel and Germán Pupato (2005): Environmental management and innovation activities in developing countries: A case study of Argentine manufacturing firms, Working Paper, URL: https://www.udesa.edu.ar/files/img/Administracion/54.pdf.
- Cole, Matthew A., Robert J. R. Elliott, and Eric Strobl (2008): The environmental performance of firms: The role of foreign ownership, training, and experience, *Ecological Economics*, 65(3), 538–546.
- Collins, Alan and Richard I. D. Harris (2005): The Impact of Foreign Ownership and Efficiency on Pollution Abatement Expenditure by Chemical Plants: Some UK Evidence, Scottish Journal of Political Economy, 52(5), 747–768.
- Collins, Alan and Richard I. D. Harris (2002): Does Plant Ownership Affect the Level of Pollution Abatement Expenditure?, Land Economics, 78(2), 171–189.
- Conover, W. J. (1999). Practical nonparametric statistics, 3rd ed., New York, Wiley.

- EARNHART, Dietrich and Lubomír Lízal (2006): Effects of ownership and financial performance on corporate environmental performance, *Journal of Comparative Economics*, 34(1), 111–129.
- ESKELAND, Gunnar S. and Ann E. Harrison (2003): Moving to greener pastures? Multinationals and the pollution haven hypothesis, *Journal of Development Economics*, 70(1), 1–23.
- EUROSTAT (2012): Foreign AffiliaTes Statistics (FATS). Recommendations Manual, Luxembourg.
- FERNER, A. (1997): Country of origin effects and HRM in multinational companies, *Human Resource Management Journal*, 7(1), 19–37.
- FERNER, Anthony and Javier Quintanilla (1998): Multinationals, national business systems and HRM: the enduring influence of national identity or a process of 'Anglo-Saxonisation', The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 9(4), 710–731.
- FRIEBEL, G. and M. Heinz (2012): Media Slant Against Foreign Owners: Downsizing, *IZA Discussion Paper*, No. 6859, September 2012.
- GROSSMANN, Gene M. and Alan B. Krueger (1995): Economic Growth and the Environment, The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 110(2), 353–377.
- GRUNDMANN, Thomas and Bernd Becker (2004): Integrierte Investitionen für den Umweltschutz im Produzierenden Gewerbe. Das Erhebungskonzept ab Berichtsjahr 2003, Wirtschaft und Statistik, 7/2004.
- Guenster, Nadja and Rob Bauer (2011): The Economic Value of Corporate Eco-Efficiency, European Financial Management, 17(4), 679–704.
- Haller, Stefanie and Liam Murphy (2012): Corporate Expenditure on Environmental Protection, Environmental and Resource Economics, 51(2), 277–296.
- HECKMAN, James J. (1979): Sample Selection Bias as a Specification Error, *Econometrica*, 47(1), 153–161.
- Heinbach, Wolf Dieter and Raimund Krumm (2009): Umweltschutzinvestitionen in Baden-Württemberg: Eine ökonomische Analyse der betrieblichen Investitionstätigkeit, Institut für Angewandte Wirtschaftsforschung e.V., Study for the Ministry for the Environment Baden-Württemberg, URL: http://www2.um.baden-wuerttemberg.de/servlet/is/36952/IAW-Endbericht_Projekt_Umweltschutzinvestition.pdf.
- HELLWEG, Stefanie, Gabor Doka, Göran Finnveden, and Konrad Hungerbühler (2008): Assessing the Eco-efficiency of End-of-Pipe Technologies with the Environmental Cost Efficiency Indicator, *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 9(4), 189–203.
- HELPMAN, E., Melitz, M. J., and Yeaple, S. R. (2004): Export versus FDI with heterogeneous firms, *The American Economic Review*, 94(1), 300–316.

- HOFSTEDE, G. (1980): Culture's consequences, International differences in work-related values. Beverly Hills: Sage.
- KAISER, Kai and Günther G. Schulze (2003): International Competition and Environmental Expenditures: Empirical Evidence from Indonesian Manufacturing Plants, HWWA Discussion Paper, No. 222.
- KLASSEN, Robert and Linda Angell (1998): An international comparison of environmental management in operations: the impact of manufacturing flexibility in the U.S. and Germany, *Journal of Operations Management*, 16(2), 177–194.
- Konold, Michael (2007): New Possibilities for Economic Research through Integration of Establishment-level Panel Data of German Official Statistics, Schmollers Jahrbuch/ Journal of Applied Social Science Studies, 127 (2), 321–334.
- KOSTOVA, Tatjana and Kendall Roth (2002): Adoption of an Organizational Practice by Subsidiaries of Multinational Corporations: Institutional and Relational Effects, *The Academy of Management Journal*, 45(1), 215–233.
- [KPMG] (2011): International Survey on Corporate Sustainability Reporting, http://www.kpmg.com/PT/pt/IssuesAndInsights/Documents/corporate-responsibility2011.pdf.
- KYTLE, Beth and John G. Ruggie (2005): Corporate Social Responsibility as Risk Management. A Model for Multinationals, Corporatae Social Responsibility Initiative, Working Paper no. 10, Cambridge: John F. Kennedy School of Governance, Harvard University.
- Lim, Alwyn and Kiyoteru Tsutsui (2011): Globalization and Commitment in Corporate Social Responsibility: Cross-National Analyses of Institutional and Political Economy Effects, *American Sociological Review*, 77 (1), 69-98, originally published online 22 December 2011.
- MALCHIN, Anja and Ramona Voshage (2009): Official Firm Data for Germany, Schmollers Jahrbuch/Journal of Applied Social Science Studies, 129(3), 501–513.
- MATTEN, Dirk and Jeremy Moon (2008): 'Implicit' and 'Exlicit' CSR: A Conceptual Framework for a Comparative Understanding of Corporate Social Responsibility, *Academy of Management Review*, 33(2), 404–424.
- MELITZ, M. J. (2003): The impact of trade on intra-industry reallocations and aggregate industry productivity. *Econometrica*, 71(6), 1695–1725.
- NAHM, M. (2011): Inward-FATS: Auslandskontrollierte Unternehmen in Deutschland 2008. Wirtschaft und Statistik, 09(2011), 899–906.
- [OECD] Organisation for Economic Co-ordination and Development (2012): Environmental Performance Review Germany, http://www.oecd.org/env/country-reviews/germany2012.htm.
- [OECD] Organisation for Economic Co-ordination and Development (2006): Environmental Performance Review, United States, OECD Publishing.

- PORTER, Micheal E. and Claas van der Linde (1995): Toward a New Conception of the Environment-Competitiveness Relationship, *The Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 9(4), 97–118.
- RAMALHO, E. A., Ramalho, J. J. S., and Murteira, J. M. R. (2011). Alternative estimating and testing empirical strategies for fractional regression models. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, 25(1), 19–68.
- STATISTISCHES BUNDESAMT (2012): Investitionserhebung bei Unternehmen und Betrieben des Verarbeitenden Gewerbes sowie der Gewinnung von Steinen und Erden, Qualitätsbericht, Wiesbaden.
- STATISTISCHES BUNDESAMT (2011a): Umwelt. Investitionen für den Umweltschutz im Produzierenden Gewerbe, Fachserie 19, Reihe 3.1, Wiesbaden.
- STATISTISCHES BUNDESAMT (2011b): Umweltnutzung und Wirtschaft. Bericht zu den Umweltökonomischen Gesamtrechnungen, Wiesbaden.
- TEMPEL, Anne and Peter Walgenbach (2007): Global Standardization of Organizational Forms and Management Practices? What New Institutionalism and the Business-System Approach Can Learn from Each Other, *Journal of Management Studies*, 44(1), 1–24.
- [UNCTAD] United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (2012): World Investment Report Towards a New Generation of Investment Policies, United Nations, Genf, Appendix Table I.2.
- [UNEP] United Nations Environmental Programme, The Global Reporting Initiative (GRI), and KPMG (Eds.) (2010): Carrots and Sticks Promoting Transparency and Sustainability: An Update on Trends in Voluntary and Mandatory Approaches to Sustainability Reporting, http://www.kpmg.com/ZA/en/IssuesAndInsights/ArticlesPublications/Advisory-Publications/Documents/Carrots_Sticks_2010.pdf.
- VERGINA, Gita and Michaela Grell (2009): Foreign AffiliaTes Statistics (FATS), in Eurostat (Ed.) 2009: European Economic Statistics, Luxembourg, 107–113.
- WAGNER, Joachim (2001): A Note on the Firm Size Export Relationship, Small Business Economics, 17(4), 229–237.
- Weche Gelübcke, John P. (2013): The performance of foreign affiliates in German manufacturing: evidence from a new database, *Review of World Economics*, 149(1), 151–182.
- Weche Gelübcke, John P. (2011): Ownership Patterns and Enterprise Groups in German Structural Business Statistics, Schmollers Jahrbuch/Journal of Applied Social Science Studies, 131(4), 635–647.
- Wheeler, David (2001): Racing to the Bottom? Foreign Investment and Air Quality in Developing Countries, *The Journal of Environment and Development*, 10(3), 225–245.
- Wurzel, Rüdiger, Andrew Jordan, Anthony Zito, and Lars Brückner (2003): From High Regulatory State to Social and Ecological Market Economy? New Environmental Policy Instruments in Germany, *Environmental Politics*, 12(1), 115–136.

- ZARSKY, Lyuba (1999): Havens, Halos and Spaghetti: Untangling the Evidence about Foreign Direct Investment and the Environment, in: Foreign Direct Investment and the Environment, OECD, Paris, 47–73.
- ZÜHLKE, Sylvia, Markus Zwick, Sebastian Scharnhosrt, and Thomas Wende (2004): The research data centres of the Federal Statistical Office and the statistical offices of the Länder, Schmollers Jahrbuch / Journal of Applied Social Sciences Studies, 124(4), 567–578.

Table 1: Microeconometric studies on foreign ownership and environmental protection

Author(s)(year)	Country	Data	Y	Method	Findings
Aden, Kyu-hong, and Rock (1999)	Korea	manufacturing, cross-section	Pollution abatement expenditure	Two stage least squares	Foreign owned firms spend less on pollution abatement than domestically owned firms.
Albornoz et al. (2009)	Argentina	1998, manufacturing	Implemented environmental management systems (EMS)	Binary model	Foreign owned firms are more likely to implement EMS and to implement a greater range of EMS types as well as to benefit from environmental spillovers.
Batrakova and Davies (2012)	Ireland	1991–2007, manufacturing	Energy use	Quantile regressions	Foreign ownership reduces energy intensity in lower quantiles and the reverse is true for higher quantiles.
Chudnovsky and Pupato (2005)	Argentina	1998–2001, manufacturing	Environmental management activities (EMA)	Panel regressions	Foreign ownership decreases quality of EMA but enhances likelihood to undertake EMA.
Cole et al. (2008)	Ghana	1991–1997, manufacturing	Energy use	$Ad\ hoc$ and trans log prod. function estimation	Foreign ownership does not increase total energy use but electricity use. The foreign training of a CEO reduces fuel use, particularly in foreign firms.
Collins and Harris (2005)	UK	1991–1994 chemicals industry	Pollution abatement expenditure (PAE)	Heckman selection	PAE differences turn out to be heterogeneous according to country of origin and type of PAE.

(Continued)

$(Table\ 1\ continued)$	q)				
Collins and Harris (2002)	UK	1991–1994, metal manufacturing	Pollution abatement expenditure (PAE)	Heckman selection	Only some foreign owned firms spend more on PA than domestically owned firms and only regarding some types of PAE.
Earnhart and Lízal (2006)	Czech Republic	1993–1998	Air pollution	Panel regressions	Foreign ownership and other ownership types have no effect, only public ownership reduces polution.
Eskeland and Harrison (2003)	Côte d'Ivoire, Mexico, Venezuela	1977–1987, 1984–1990, 1983–1988	Energy use	Pooled regressions	Foreign ownership is associated with less energy use in all countries.
Haller and Murphy (2012)	Ireland	2006 and 2007, manufacturing	Environmental protection expenditure	Heckman selection	foreign firms, once they have environmental expenditures, do that on a greater scale.
Kaiser and Schulze (2003)	Indonesia	1994–1996, manufacturing	Environmental expenses (no investments)	Heckman selection	Foreign owned firms are not more likely to report environmental expenditures but if they do their expenditures are higher.

Table 2: Summary statistics

\sim	. •		
Con	tiniious	variable	28

Variable	Sample	Mean	Sd	P75	P90	P99
Overall EPI per capita (EUR)	2007	12	152	0	2	257
	2008	16	257	0	2	295
Share of EPI in general investment ^{a} (%)	2007	1.84	9.84	0	0.47	58.32
	2008	1.99	10.53	0	0.38	66.21
End-of-pipe EPI per capita b (EUR)	2007	5	112	0	0	94
	2008	7	200	0	0	104
Integrated EPI per capita b (EUR)	2007	3	46	0	0	41
	2008	3	103	0	0	41
Share of integrated EPI (%)	2007	2.40	14.10	0	0	100
-	2008	2.16	13.45	0	0	100

Binary variables

Variable	Sample	Number of firms	Share (%)
EPI (yes=1; no=0)	2007	4,186	10.93
	2008	4,224	10.87
Integrated EPI (yes=1; no=0)	2007	1,418	3.70
	2008	1,294	3.33

Note: The full 2007 and 2008 samples cover 38,314 and 38,867 enterprises from the German manufacturing sector; The abbreviation EPI stands for environmental protection investment; ^aFor this variable there are slightly fewer observations available in the 2007 sample because of missing information in the total investment variable. N is 38,304 in 2007; ^bMeasures do not include investments in the area of climate protection, renewables, and energy efficiency.

Table 3: Environmental protection investment (EPI) by enterprise groups

		Indigenor $(N=15,358(200')$	Indigenous affiliates =15,358(2007); 15,544(2008))	Indigenou $(N=11,240(200^{\circ})$	Indigenous exporters $N=11,240(2007);\ 11,400(2008))$	Foreign $(N=3,599(2007))$	Foreign affiliates N=3,599(2007); 3,612(2008))
Variable (continuous)	Sample	Mean	pS	Mean	pS	Mean	pS
Overall EPI per capita (EUR)	2007	12	115	12	107	26	193
	2008	17	330	14	204	35	293
Share of EPI in general investment ^a (%)	2007	1.81	9.53	1.86	9.37	2.41	9.59
	2008	1.94	10.36	2.04	10.52	2.51	9.78
End-of-pipe EPI per capita ^{b} (EUR)	2007	2	87	ಬ	84	12	96
	2008	6	280	2	26	17	180
Integrated EPI per capita ^{b} (EUR)	2007	3	42	3	38	9	71
	2008	4	157	4	182	<u>~</u>	64
Share of integrated EPI (%)	2007	2.53	14.45	2.91	15.33	5.15	19.78
	2008	2.42	14.36	2.72	15.10	5.41	20.35
Variable (binary)	Sample	No. of firms	Share (%)	No. of firms	Share (%)	No. of firms	Share (%)
EPI (yes=1)	2007	1,765	11.49	1,469	13.07	777	21.59
	2008	1,711	11.01	1,429	12.54	962	22.04
Integrated EPI (yes=1)	2007	609	3.97	523	4.65	331	9.20
	2008	559	3.60	476	4.18	327	9.05

Note: ^aFor this variable there are slightly fewer observations available in the 2007 sample because of missing information in the total investment variable. N is 15,354 for indigenous affiliates, 11,237 for indigenous exporters, and 3,596 for foreign affiliates; ^bMeasures do not include investments in the area of climate protection, renewables, and energy efficiency.

Table 4: T-test and Kolmogorov-Smirnov test statistics (p-values)

				$us \ affiliates$	indigeno	us exporters
			2007	2008	2007	2008
Overall EPI per capita	t-test	equal means	0.0001	0.0015	0.0001	0.0001
	K-S test	equal distr.	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms} <$	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms}>$	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
Share of EPI in general investment	t-test	equal means	0.0008	0.0021	0.0031	0.0166
8	K-S test	equal distr.	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		foreign firms <	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		foreign firms >	0.983	0.878	0.995	0.872
End-of-pipe EPI per capita	t-test	equal means	0.0001	0.0224	0.0002	0.0001
	K-S test	equal distr.	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms} <$	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		for eign firms $>$	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
Integrated EPI per capita	t-test	equal means	0.0044	0.0569	0.0056	0.2321
	K-S test	equal distr.	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms} <$	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms}>$	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000
Share of integrated EPI	t-test	equal means	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
	K-S test	equal distr.	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms} <$	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
		${\rm foreign\ firms}>$	1.000	1.000	1.000	1.000

Table 5: EPI of foreign enterprises by country of origin

		Scan	Scandinavia	South	South Europe	$Rest\ o$	$Rest\ of\ Europe$	7	U.S.	Ö	Other
		N=300(20)	=300(2007); 271(2008)	N=16, $156($	N=163(2007); 156(2008)	$N=1,9$ ϵ	$N=1,981 (2007); \\ 1,958 (2008)$	$N=71$ 726_0	$N = 717(2007); \ 726(2008)$	N=26. $285($	$N=261(2007); \ 285(2008)$
Variable (continuous)	Sample	Mean	pS	Mean	pS	Mean	pS	Mean	pS	Mean	pS
Overall EPI p.c. a (EUR)	2007	15	26	30	223	28	209	27	227	21	82
	2008	44	234	11	49	39	349	27	221	30	200
Share of EPI in	2007	2.16	8.58	2.81	12.41	2.49	9.83	2.19	8.75	3.19	11.21
general investment ^{b} (%)	2008	2.66	8.83	1.84	9.23	2.65	10.37	2.25	8.62	2.47	9.29
End-of-pipe EPI p.c. ^a (EUR)	2007	∞	43	22	220	14	104	∞	45	13	92
	2008	14	66	4	24	21	222	11	80	23	194
Integrated EPI p.c. ^a (EUR)	2007	3	25	3	19	7	75	∞	96	4	15
	2008	∞	48	4	37	_	61	9	37	3	31
Share of integrated EPI (%)	2007	4	18	3	14	ಒ	20	ಒ	19	9	22
	2008	5	18	2	21	ರ	20	_	23	4	17
Variable (binary)	Sample	Number	Share (%)	Number	Share (%)	Number	Share (%)	Number	Share (%)	Number	Share (%)
EPI (yes=1)	2007	61	20.33	22	13.50	424	21.40	175	24.41	69	26.44
	2008	09	22.14	25	16.03	437	22.32	174	23.97	54	18.95
Integrated EPI (yes=1)	2007	24	8.00	11	6.75	172	89.8	22	10.74	31	11.88
	2008	29	10.70	12	69.2	170	8.68	80	11.02	15	5.26

the category Scandinavia, and 260 for the category Other; The category Scandinavia covers group heads in Denmark, Finland, Norway, and Sweden. South Note: a Measures do not include investments in the area of climate protection, renewables, and energy efficiency; b For this variable there are slightly fewer observations available in the 2007 sample because of missing information in the total investment variable. N is 1,980 for the category Rest of Europe, 299 for Europe covers Spain, Italy, and Portugal. Rest of Europe covers Austria, Belgium, Switzerland, Great Britain, France, Ireland, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Cyprus, Czech Republic, and Slovenia as well as Netherlands Antilles, Gibraltar, Cayman Islands, Liechtenstein, British Virgin Islands.

Table 6: T-test statistics (p-values)

Variable	Year	Scan vs. SE	Scan vs. RoE	Scan vs. U.S.	Scan vs. Other	SE vs. RoE
Overall EPI per capita	2007	0.3987	0.0169	0.1654	0.3141	0.9386
	2008	0.0265	0.7483	0.3149	0.4606	0.0017
Share of EPI in general investment	2007	0.5601	0.5416	0.9562	0.2292	0.7601
	2008	0.3685	0.9878	0.5110	0.8039	0.2954
End-of-pipe EPI per capita	2007	0.4199	0.1242	0.9981	0.3658	0.6119
	2008	0.1121	0.4185	0.5838	0.5057	0.0022
Integrated EPI per capita	2007	0.8805	0.0640	0.2636	0.7363	0.0486
	2008	0.4540	0.7801	0.5250	0.2130	0.4999
Share of integrated EPI	2007	0.2676	0.3898	0.5146	0.2920	0.0293
	2008	0.7186	0.6334	0.1475	0.5065	0.9282
		$SE \ vs. \ U.S.$	SE vs. Other	$RoE\ vs.\ U.S.$	RoE vs. Other	U.S. vs. Other
Overall EPI per capita	2007	0.8998	0.6215	0.9136	0.2711	0.5069
	2008	0.0715	0.1243	0.3212	0.5533	0.8435
Share of EPI in general investment	2007	0.5564	0.7432	0.4483	0.3404	0.1957
	2008	0.6098	0.4936	0.3111	0.7611	0.7299
End-of-pipe EPI per capita	2007	0.4176	0.6042	0.0695	0.9341	0.3367
	2008	0.0699	0.1090	0.0851	0.8549	0.2997
Integrated EPI per capita	2007	0.2323	0.6109	0.9582	0.0678	0.3129
	2008	0.7423	0.7372	0.5561	0.1427	0.3275
Share of integrated EPI	2007	0.0611	0.0470	0.8616	0.5686	0.5298
	2008	0.4953	0.3832	0.1359	0.1602	0.0231

Table 7: Regression estimates

Variable	Year			ce group of	in digenous	affiliates	
			$All\ affiliate$	s		Exporters	
		N = 18, 9	57(2007); 19	,156(2008)	N = 14, 88	39(2007); 15	,012(2008)
		(1)	(2)	(3)	(1)	(2)	(3)
Overall EPI p.c. ^a	2007	9.02***	8.59***	1.79	8.82***	8.46***	2.23
		(2.83)	(2.68)	(0.54)	(2.90)	(2.75)	(0.68)
	2008	18.31***	17.68***	13.70***	17.44***	16.94***	13.62***
		(3.75)	(3.59)	(4.88)	(3.73)	(3.59)	(2.91)
Share of EPI^a	2007	0.46***	0.42**	0.34*	0.38**	0.35*	0.28
		(2.65)	(2.40)	(1.95)	(2.10)	(1.94)	(1.56)
	2008	0.43**	0.38**	0.33*	0.28	0.25	0.23
		(2.35)	(2.09)	(1.81)	(1.48)	(1.33)	(1.18)
End-of-pipe EPI p.c. ^a	2007	4.51**	4.26**	2.89	4.66**	4.47**	3.18
		(2.31)	(2.19)	(1.26)	(2.47)	(2.37)	(1.41)
	2008	9.69***	9.37***	7.92**	10.55***	10.27***	9.11***
		(3.15)	(3.02)	(2.56)	(3.55)	(3.41)	(3.05)
Integrated EPI p.c. ^a	2007	2.11**	1.95^{*}	-2.71**	1.90**	1.77^{st}	-2.55**
-		(2.12)	(1.95)	(2.17)	(2.07)	(1.91)	(2.22)
	2008	3.29***	3.05***	2.08*	2.51*	2.33*	1.52
		(2.83)	(2.59)	(1.80)	(1.86)	(1.71)	(1.17)
Share of integrated EPI ^a	2007	2.05***	1.52***	1.28***	1.74***	1.32***	1.11***
		(5.99)	(4.44)	(3.70)	(4.95)	(3.74)	(3.13)
	2008	2.38***	1.83***	1.68***	2.15***	1.69***	1.56***
		(6.90)	(5.26)	(4.83)	(6.06)	(4.76)	(4.39)
Overall EPI indicator ^b	2007	0.08***	0.05***	0.05***	0.07***	0.05***	0.04***
		(12.05)	(8.51)	(7.61)	(9.52)	(6.74)	(5.97)
	2008	0.09***	0.06***	0.06***	0.08***	0.05***	0.05***
		(14.06)	(9.26)	(8.86)	(11.23)	(7.48)	(7.26)
Integrated EPI indicator ^b	2007	0.04***	0.03***	0.02***	0.03***	0.02***	0.02***
~		(0.000)	(0.000)	(6.46)	(0.000)	(0.000)	(5.24)
	2008	0.04***	0.03***	0.03***	0.03***	0.03***	0.02***
		(10.28)	(8.21)	(7.69)	(8.46)	(6.91)	(6.49)

Note: Reported are coefficients for OLS estimates and marginal effects at the sample mean for probit estimates with |t-/z-values| in brackets; Model 1 includes 2-digit industry dummies, Model 2 controls for size additionally, and Model 3 further includes individual productivity levels; The number of observations in 2007 is slightly lower for "share of EPI" estimates according to Table 3 notes; ^aOLS estimator; ^bProbit estimation; Significance at the 10% (*), 5% (**) and 1% (***) level.

Table 8: Productivity coefficients for Model 3 estimates from Table 7

Variable	All	Reference group of affiliates		liates xporters
	N = 18,957(2007)	2007); 19, 156(2008) 2008	N = 14,839(2) 2007	2007); 15, 012(2008) 2008
Overall EPI p.c. ^a	0.74***	0.46**	0.78***	0.44**
	(3.95)	(2.53)	(3.88)	(2.30)
Share of EPI^a	0.01***	0.01**	0.01***	0.004
	(4.38)	(1.97)	(4.17)	(1.39)
End-of-pipe EPI p.c. ^a	0.15	0.17*	0.16	0.16
	(1.37)	(1.68)	(1.36)	(1.51)
Integrated EPI p.c. ^a	0.51***	0.11***	0.54***	0.11***
_	(3.45)	(3.16)	(3.79)	(2.69)
Share of integrated EPI ^a	0.03***	0.02***	0.03***	0.02***
Ţ.	(5.88)	(3.11)	(5.47)	(2.90)
Overall EPI indicator ^b	0.001***	0.0003***	0.001***	0.0002***
	(5.66)	(4.10)	(4.39)	(3.51)
Integrated EPI indicator ^b	0.0003***	0.0002***	0.0003***	0.0002***
	(5.93)	(4.34)	(5.19)	(4.06)

Note: Reported are coefficients for OLS estimates and marginal effects at the sample mean for probit estimates with |t-/z-values| in brackets; Productivity is measured as labor productivity in 1,000 EUR; ^aOLS estimator; ^bProbit estimation; Significance at the 10% (*), 5% (**) and 1% (***) level.

Table 9: Regression estimates (Model 2)

Variable	Year	Scandinavia	$South\ Europe$	U.S.	Others
Overall EPI p.c. ^a	2007	-11.89**	4.72	1.91	-6.16
		(2.24)	(0.27)	(0.20)	(0.87)
	2008	8.42	-22.66**	-6.87	-5.79
		(0.50)	(2.35)	(0.73)	(0.41)
Share of EPI^a	2007	-0.61	0.37	0.10	0.87
		(1.19)	(0.37)	(0.24)	(1.22)
	2008	0.07	-0.70	-0.05	0.02
		(0.13)	(0.85)	(0.11)	(0.03)
End-of-pipe EPI p.c. ^a	2007	-5.14	8.90	-3.12	-0.01
		(1.48)	(0.53)	(1.07)	(0.00)
	2008	-8.73	-16.67**	-7.32	3.76
		(0.91)	(2.12)	(1.47)	(0.32)
Integrated EPI p.c. ^a	2007	-3.54*	-2.38	0.06	-3.10
		(1.76)	(1.22)	(0.02)	(1.37)
	2008	2.81	-1.51	-1.50	-3.73
		(0.90)	(0.43)	(0.86)	(1.45)
Share of integrated EPI ^a	2007	-1.17	-2.18*	-0.32	0.85
-		(1.13)	(1.88)	(0.38)	(0.62)
	2008	-0.11	0.15	1.01	-1.58
		(0.10)	(0.09)	(1.10)	(1.44)
Overall EPI indicator ^{b}	2007	-0.01	-0.07***	$0.02^{'}$	0.06**
		(0.43)	(2.04)	(1.24)	(2.13)
	2008	0.01	-0.06***	-0.001	-0.04
		(0.36)	(1.72)	(0.05)	(1.38)

Note: Reported are coefficients for OLS estimates and marginal effects at the sample mean for probit estimates with |t-/z-values| in brackets; N = 3,422 for the 2007 sample and 3,396 for the 2008 sample; The model includes 2-digit industry dummies and controls for firm size; The category Rest of Europe is the reference group; a OLS estimator; b Probit estimation; Significance at the 10% (*), 5% (**) and 1% (***) level.

Table 10: GLM estimates and simulation of coefficients

Variable	Year	Reference group of indigenous affiliates			
		$All \ affiliates \\ N = 18,957(2007); \\ 19,156(2008)$		$Exporters \\ N = 14,839(2007) \\ 15,012(2008)$	
		Share of EPI^b	2007	0.23***	0.20**
	(2.79)		(2.48)	(2.17)	(1.98)
Simulation fo=1	0.014		0.013	0.013	0.012
Simulation fo=0	0.011		0.010	0.011	0.010
2008	0.20**		0.18**	0.13	0.11
	(2.45)		(2.19)	(1.51)	(1.35)
Simulation fo=1	0.021		0.019	0.022	0.021
Simulation fo=0	0.017		0.016	0.021	0.019
Share of integrated EPI	2007	0.57***	0.51***	0.46***	0.41***
		(6.74)	(5.78)	(5.37)	(4.64)
	Simulation fo=1	0.054	0.051	0.058	0.053
	Simulation fo=0	0.032	0.031	0.037	0.036
	2008	0.66***	0.59	0.57***	0.52***
		(7.86)	(-)	(6.66)	(5.96)
	Simulation fo=1	0.032	0.029	0.041	0.036
	Simulation fo=0	0.017	0.016	0.023	0.022

Note: Reported are coefficients for GLM estimates with |z-values| in brackets; Model 1 includes 2-digit industry dummies, Model 2 controls for size additionally; Significance at the 10% (*), 5% (**) and 1% (***) level; ^bFor this variable there are slightly fewer observations available in the 2007 sample because of missing information in the total investment variable. N is 18,950 for estimations vs. indigenous affiliates and 14,833 for estimations vs. indigenous exporters.

Working Paper Series in Economics

(recent issues)

No.249:

September 2012

No.266:	Joachim Wagner. The Role of extensive margins of exports in <i>The Great Export Recovery</i> in Germany, 2009/2010, March 2013
No.265:	John-Oliver Engler and Stefan Baumgärtner. Model choice and size distribution: a Bayequentist approach, February 2013
No.264:	Chiara Franco and John P. Weche Gelübcke: The death of German firms: What role for foreign direct investment?, February 2013
No.263:	Joachim Wagner. Are low-productive exporters marginal exporters? Evidence from Germany, February 2013 [published in Economics Bulletin 33 (2013), 1, 467-481]
No.262:	Sanne Hiller, Philipp J. H. Schröder, and Allan Sørensen: Export market exit and firm survival: theory and first evidence, January 2013
No.261:	Institut für Volkswirtschaftslehre: Forschungsbericht 2012, Januar 2013
No.260:	Alexander Vogel and Joachim Wagner. The Impact of R&D Activities on Exports of German Business Services Enterprises: First Evidence from a continuous treatment approach, December 2012
No.259:	Christian Pfeifer: Base Salaries, Bonus Payments, and Work Absence among Managers in a German Company, December 2012
No.258:	Daniel Fackler, Claus Schnabel, and Joachim Wagner. Lingering illness or sudden death? Pre-exit employment developments in German establishments, December 2012
No.257:	Horst Raff and Joachim Wagner. Productivity and the Product Scope of Multi-product Firms: A Test of Feenstra-Ma, December 2012 [published in: Economics Bulletin, 33 (2013), 1, 415-419]
No.256:	Christian Pfeifer and Joachim Wagner. Is innovative firm behavior correlated with age and gender composition of the workforce? Evidence from a new type of data for German enterprises, December 2012
No.255:	Maximilian Benner: Cluster Policy as a Development Strategy. Case Studies from the Middle East and North Africa, December 2012
No.254:	Joachim Wagner und John P. Weche Gelübcke: Firmendatenbasiertes Benchmarking der Industrie und des Dienstleistungssektors in Niedersachsen – Methodisches Konzept und Anwendungen (Projektbericht), Dezember 2012
No.253:	Joachim Wagner. The Great Export Recovery in German Manufacturing Industries, 2009/2010, November 2012
No.252:	Joachim Wagner. Daten des IAB-Betriebspanels und Firmenpaneldaten aus Erhebungen der Amtlichen Statistik – substitutive oder komplementäre Inputs für die Empirische Wirtschaftsforschung?, Oktober 2012
No.251:	Joachim Wagner. Credit constraints and exports: Evidence for German manufacturing enterprises, October 2012
No.250:	Joachim Wagner. Productivity and the extensive margins of trade in German manufacturing firms: Evidence from a non-parametric test, September 2012 [published in: Economics Bulletin 32 (2012), 4, 3061-3070]

John P. Weche Gelübcke: Foreign and Domestic Takeovers in Germany: First Comparative Evidence on the Post-acquisition Target Performance using new Data,

- No.248: Roland Olbrich, Martin Quaas, and Stefan Baumgärtner. Characterizing commercial cattle farms in Namibia: risk, management and sustainability, August 2012
- No.247: Alexander Vogel and Joachim Wagner. Exports, R&D and Productivity in German Business Services Firms: A test of the Bustos-model, August 2012 [published in Empirical Economics Letters 12 (2013), 1]
- No.246: Alexander Vogel and Joachim Wagner. Innovations and Exports of German Business Services Enterprises: First evidence from a new type of firm data, August 2012
- No.245: Stephan Humpert: Somewhere over the Rainbow: Sexual Orientation Discrimination in Germany, July 2012
- No.244: *Joachim Wagner*: Exports, R&D and Productivity: A test of the Bustos-model with German enterprise data, June 2012 [published in: Economics Bulletin, 32 (2012), 3, 1942-1948]
- No.243: *Joachim Wagner*: Trading many goods with many countries: Exporters and importers from German manufacturing industries, June 2012 [published in: Jahrbuch für Wirtschaftswissenschaften/Review of Economics, 63 (2012), 2, 170-186]
- No.242: *Joachim Wagner*: German multiple-product, multiple-destination exporters: Bernard-Redding-Schott under test, June 2012 [published in: Economics Bulletin, 32 (2012), 2, 1708-1714]
- No.241: *Joachim Fünfgelt* and *Stefan Baumgärtner*. Regulation of morally responsible agents with motivation crowding, June 2012
- No.240: *John P. Weche Gelübcke*: Foreign and Domestic Takeovers: Cherry-picking and Lemon-grabbing, April 2012
- No.239: *Markus Leibrecht* and *Aleksandra Riedl*: Modelling FDI based on a spatially augmented gravity model: Evidence for Central and Eastern European Countries, April 2012
- No.238: Norbert Olah, Thomas Huth und Dirk Löhr. Monetarismus mit Liquiditätsprämie Von Friedmans optimaler Inflationsrate zur optimalen Liquidität, April 2012
- No.237: *Markus Leibrecht* and *Johann Scharler*. Government Size and Business Cycle Volatility; How Important Are Credit Contraints?, April 2012
- No.236: Frank Schmielewski and Thomas Wein: Are private banks the better banks? An insight into the principal-agent structure and risk-taking behavior of German banks, April 2012
- No.235: Stephan Humpert: Age and Gender Differences in Job Opportunities, March 2012
- No.234: *Joachim Fünfgelt* and *Stefan Baumgärtner*. A utilitarian notion of responsibility for sustainability, March 2012
- No.233: *Joachim Wagner*: The Microstructure of the Great Export Collapse in German Manufacturing Industries, 2008/2009, February 2012 [published in: Economics The Open-Access, Open-Assessment E-Journal, Vol. 7, 2013-5]
- No.232: Christian Pfeifer and Joachim Wagner. Age and gender composition of the workforce, productivity and profits: Evidence from a new type of data for German enterprises, February 2012
- No.231: Daniel Fackler, Claus Schnabel, and Joachim Wagner. Establishment exits in Germany: the role of size and age, February 2012
- No.230: Institut für Volkswirtschaftslehre: Forschungsbericht 2011, January 2012
- No.229: Frank Schmielewski: Leveraging and risk taking within the German banking system: Evidence from the financial crisis in 2007 and 2008, January 2012

- No.228: Daniel Schmidt and Frank Schmielewski. Consumer reaction on tumbling funds Evidence from retail fund outflows during the financial crisis 2007/2008, January 2012
- No.227: Joachim Wagner: New Methods for the Analysis of Links between International Firm Activities and Firm Performance: A Practitioner's Guide, January 2012
- No.226: Alexander Vogel and Joachim Wagner. The Quality of the KombiFiD-Sample of Business Services Enterprises: Evidence from a Replication Study, January 2012 [published in: Schmollers Jahrbuch/Journal of Applied Social Science Studies 132 (2012), 3, 379-392]
- No.225: Stefanie Glotzbach: Environmental justice in agricultural systems. An evaluation of success factors and barriers by the example of the Philippine farmer network MASIPAG, January 2012
- No.224: *Joachim Wagner*: Average wage, qualification of the workforce and export performance in German enterprises: Evidence from KombiFiD data, January 2012 [published in: Journal for Labour Market Research, 45 (2012), 2, 161-170]
- No.223: *Maria Olivares* and *Heike Wetzel*: Competing in the Higher Education Market: Empirical Evidence for Economies of Scale and Scope in German Higher Education Institutions, December 2011
- No.222: Maximilian Benner: How export-led growth can lead to take-off, December 2011
- No.221: Joachim Wagner and John P. Weche Gelübcke: Foreign Ownership and Firm Survival: First evidence for enterprises in Germany, December 2011 [published in: International Economics/Économie Internationale, 132(2012), 4, 117-139]
- No.220: *Martin F. Quaas, Daan van Soest*, and *Stefan Baumgärtner*. Complementarity, impatience, and the resilience of natural-resource-dependent economies, November 2011
- No.219: *Joachim Wagner*: The German Manufacturing Sector is a Granular Economy, November 2011 [published in: Applied Economics Letters, 19(2012), 17, 1663-1665]
- No.218: Stefan Baumgärtner, Stefanie Glotzbach, Nikolai Hoberg, Martin F. Quaas, and Klara Stumpf: Trade-offs between justices, economics, and efficiency, November 2011
- No.217: Joachim Wagner: The Quality of the KombiFiD-Sample of Enterprises from Manufacturing Industries: Evidence from a Replication Study, November 2011 [published in: Schmollers Jahrbuch/Journal of Applied Social Science Studies 132 (2012), 3, 393-403]
- No.216: John P. Weche Gelübcke: The Performance of Foreign Affiliates in German Manufacturing: Evidence from a new Database, November 2011 [published in: Review of World Economics, 149(1) (2013), 151-182]
- No.215: *Joachim Wagner*. Exports, Foreign Direct Investments and Productivity: Are services firms different?, September 2011
- No.214: Stephan Humpert and Christian Pfeifer. Explaining Age and Gender Differences in Employment Rates: A Labor Supply Side Perspective, August 2011
- No.213: *John P. Weche Gelübcke*: Foreign Ownership and Firm Performance in German Services: First Evidence based on Official Statistics, August 2011 [forthcoming in: The Service Industries Journal]

Leuphana Universität Lüneburg Institut für Volkswirtschaftslehre Postfach 2440 D-21314 Lüneburg

Tel.: ++49 4131 677 2321 email: brodt@leuphana.de

www.leuphana.de/institute/ivwl/publikationen/working-papers.html